Meeting of Consultative Council on Hepatitis C

Date: 26 February 2002, at 11am 
Venue: Women’s Health Council Boardroom, Irish Life Buildings 

In attendance:

Ms Josephine Mahony, Positive Action

Ms Ann McGrane, Dept of Health and Children

Dr Ruth Barrington, HRB (Chair)

Mr John Murphy, CIT

Ms Sheila Marshall, ERHA

Ms Paula Kealy, Positive Action

Ms Rosemary Daly, Irish Haemophilia Society

Dr Cliona O’Farrelly, St. Vincent’s University Hospital, 

Ms Ann Broekhoven, BUPA

Mr Mark Murphy, Irish Kidney Association

Mr Michael Madigan, Transfusion Positive

Apologies:

Ms Kitty O’Neill, Public Health Nurse, ERHA

Ms Mary Rowe, Transfusion Positive

Professor John Hegarty, St Vincent’s University Hospital

Mr Ian Carter, Deputy CEO, St James’ Hospital

Also in attendance:

Ms Breda O’Connor, Dept of Health and Children

Dr John Devlin, Chair of Standing Advisory Committee on the Prevention of Blood-Borne Diseases in a Health Care Setting

1. Minutes of meeting of 15 January 2002
The minutes of 15 January 2002 were accepted as an accurate reflection of the previous meeting and were duly signed by the Chairperson.

2. Matters arising:

(a) Liaison Arrangements in ERHA

The Chair informed Council that a reply had been sent to Mr Jim Breslin, ERHA, thanking him for clarifying the role of the Regional Hepatitis C Liaison Officer and requesting that Council be kept informed of progress being made by the Regional Hepatitis C Liaison Officer.  The letter also invited the Regional Hepatitis C Liaison Officer, Ms Maria Fleming, to attend a meeting of the Consultative Council.  Ms O’Connor is to liaise with Ms Fleming to arrange this. 

(b) Insurance Issues

Ms McGrane informed Council that the Department had met Mercer Ltd. to discuss the progress they have made.  Ms McGrane also indicated that Mercer Ltd is in the process of preparing an interim report which should be available shortly.  Ms O’Mahony inquired as to whether the Consultative Council could see a copy of the report and it was agreed that this report would be circulated as soon as it was available. 

(c) Counselling Services

The draft document on the qualification requirement for counsellors, which was circulated at the Consultative Council meeting on 15 January 2002, was discussed.  Positive Action supplied written comments on the draft counselling qualifications and expressed concern that some of their counsellors may be removed from the local Health Board / Authority list if counselling qualifications were formalised.  It was stressed that no member of a Representative Group will be discommoded by the introduction of these qualifications. Persons who are seeking counselling will only be offered counsellors on a Health Board / Authority list, however, counsellors who are already on an Health Board / Authority list and who are seeing clients, will be permitted to continue to see their clients, however, they will not be recommended for any new clients. 

In general, the more stringent qualifications were welcomed.  It was pointed out that the IACT are working towards having an undergratuate qualification for their members.  It was agreed that a new counsellor couldn’t be placed on a Health Board / Authority list without all the necessary qualifications. Ms McGrane indicated that the Department was going to write to all accreditation bodies requesting whether their members would like to be considered for inclusion on a Health board / Authority list of counsellors.

It was noted that the ERHA verified counsellor qualifications and interviewed them for suitability prior to a counsellor being included on the ERHA.  This process ensured that as well as having the formal qualifications the counsellors were competent to provide counselling to this cohort.

Transfusion Positive recognised that there is a need for qualifications for counsellors, however, they had encountered a situation whereby psychiatrists were practising as counsellors.  Transfusion Positive indicated that they may forward a written submission on the issue of counsellor qualifications to the Department.

It was agreed that the formal qualifications would be finalised shortly and circulated to all Hepatitis C Liaison Officers.

3.
Management of Death for Persons with Hepatitis C

The Chair welcomed Dr John Devlin, Chair of the Standing Advisory Committee on the Prevention of Blood-Borne Diseases in a Health Care Setting to the meeting of the Consultative Council.  Dr Barrington indicated that the letter sent to the Council from the Standing Advisory Committee had caused some concern and the Council were anxious to clarify the issues. 

Dr Devlin outlined the background to the Standing Advisory Committee.  In 1996 an Expert Group on the Prevention of Blood-Borne Diseases in a Health Care Setting was established.  This group published its 1st report in 1997, a second report in 1999 and is close to finalising its third report in the coming months.  The Standing Advisory Committee is a broadly represented Group and has as its members experts from the fields of infectious diseases (incl paediatric), urology, Occupational therapy, public health, National Disease Surveillance Centre and also a legal representative.  The remit of the group was to prevent transmission of blood borne diseases from healthcare workers to patients and vice versa.

Dr Devlin gave a brief history of the use of cadaver bags which was an issue the Standing Advisory Committee had been considering in relation to other infectious diseases, i.e. HIV.  The AIDS Expert Group and also the Meningitis Working Group had contacted the Faculty of Pathology requesting advice on the issue of infectivity of patients after death and whether a cadaver bag was required to be used.  The Standing Advisory Committee had embarked on a process of consultation with the Faculty of Pathology prior to the receipt of the Consultative Council’s letter: 

(i) consulted hospitals and their guidelines recommended that cadaver bags be used

(ii) infectivity after death is quite low, however, there is still a risk and to limit the risk of transmissability from infection the Faculty recommended that bags be used

(iii) if people adhere to standard precautions then risk of transmission is quite low and cadaver bags are seen as an additional safeguard. 

(iv) in case of situations where the use of standard precautions falls down the use of cadaver bags is an extra precaution

(v) The Faculty of Pathology indicated that there should be flexibility in the use of cadaver bags and to make the bags as open and accessible as possible. 

Having considered the issues of potential infectivity from the Faculty of Pathology, the Standing Advisory Committee decided to recommend the use of cadaver bags.

Dr Devlin stated that guidelines from the UK were considered, however medical evidence dates from the mid 1990s and no further up-to-date evidence is available.  Dr Devlin stressed that it is an ongoing consultation process and he will bring the views of the Consultative Council back to the Standing Advisory Committee.

The question was raised as to whether the standard precautions were unsatisfactory.  Dr Devlin stated that sometimes health care staff do not comply fully with the universal precautions.

Ms Daly asked whether statistics were available on the transmission of infection from a corpse to a healthcare worker.  Dr Devlin indicated that there were case reports, however, transmission is very rare and is not a common occurrence.  In addition, Ms Daly also questioned whether the virus was air-borne, particularly after death or was the risk only with body fluids.  Dr Devlin stated that HCV and HIV are not airborne and the risk is through body fluids. Ms Daly noted that there is leniency with HIV towards the use of cadaver bags but not with HCV.

Ms Daly voiced the confusion that currently exists as to why there is a need to use cadaver bags if they are still permitted to be opened.  Dr Devlin agreed that there was variation between hospitals on the practices used.  Positive Action indicated that when a cadaver bag is used that it is not permitted to be opened.  Dr Devlin stressed that cadaver bags may be opened to view the body and if they are closed they do not have to remain closed.  Positive Action said that this is not always the case and that undertakers have a different perspective.  The issue was raised that if a local undertaker arrives at the hospital to remove a body and it is in a cadaver bag then any confidentiality is gone as the undertaker immediately is aware that the person died of an infectious / blood borne disease.  Ms Broekhoven asked the question as to how do we drive to have standard procedures regarding the management of death in hospitals.

Dr Devlin indicated that there was a lack of standardisation across hospitals with regards to the procedures following death for a patient with a blood borne disease and this was echoed by the AIDS Committee.   The MRSA report indicated that not all hospitals have infection control guidelines.  It is hoped that standardisation across hospitals could be achieved through the National Disease Surveillance Centre.  Dr Devlin indicated that the use of cadaver bags should be kept to a minimum and bags may be unzipped to the waist to facilitate viewing.  Dr Devlin stressed that the issue is being kept under review and that it is an ongoing review process.

The Chair suggested that infection control staff in hospitals need to liaise with local undertakers and information needed to be shared between hospitals. 

Dr O’Farrelly said that the issue was of national importance and needs to be tackled at a broader level than the AIDS Strategy. The Chair indicated that there should be clear guidelines for persons with Hepatitis C.  Dr Devlin agreed that his Committee would provide separate guidelines for HCV patients.  Positive Action stressed that the issue is urgent and the issue of separate guidelines should be progressed as the Representative Groups need guidelines so that they can provide information to members.  Positive Action suggested that the Standing Advisory Committee may wish to talk to Professor Hegarty, who is a consultant hepatologist for his views on the use of cadaver bags.  Dr Devlin indicated that if Professor Hegarty wishes to meet the Standing Advisory Committee then he would be more than welcome.  The possibility of implementing an educational programme for health care workers was also raised. 

It was agreed that the Consultative Council and the Standing Advisory Committee needed to work together to prepare guidelines on the management of death for persons with Hepatitis C which will assist relatives and healthcare workers.  It was agreed that a small sub-committee comprising both members from the Consultative Council and the Standing Advisory Committee would be formed to progress these guidelines.  The following members of the Council have agreed to be on the sub-committee: Ms Daly, Ms Kealy, Ms Mahony and Mr Madigan; Professor Hegarty was also nominated.  The Chair will write to the Standing Advisory Committee to organise the initial meeting of the sub-committee. 
Control of Infection through Dialysis

Mr M Murphy indicated that he was unhappy with the current situation whereby nephrologists have not agreed standard criteria for the prevention of blood-borne diseases in dialysis units. Dr Devlin indicated that the letter prepared by the IKA was useful in highlighting the issues surrounding dialysis.  Dr Devlin indicated that a leaflet on universal precautions was circulated to all dialysis units.  This leaflet indicated that Hepatitis B patients should be isolate in separate units with designated equipment and nurses.  Patients should be immunised against Hepatitis B and should be tested on a 3 monthly basis for Hepatitis B and Hepatitis C and tested annually for HIV.  Dr Devlin said that the Standing Advisory Committee is actively considering these issues and there is a chapter dedicated to this issue in the 3rd report of the Standing Advisory Committee due out later this year.  The IKA indicated that if patients have guidelines that should be followed then they will monitor to ensure that the guidelines are being implemented.  Dr Devlin indicated that the information will be disseminated to all health care personnel including patient groups.

Ms Broekhoven raised that question that as hospitals are moving towards accreditation is there a role for accreditation bodies to be pursuing best practice guidelines?  It was agreed that a copy of the guidelines would be forwarded to the committee responsible for accreditation of academic hospitals.  Dr Devlin indicated that a Health Information Equality Agency (HIEA) will be established later this year and the reports of the SAC will be linked to the HIEA. 

3.
Nursing Issues

Ms McGrane informed Council that she had met with Ms Daly and the Regional Hepatitis C Liaison Officer, Ms Fleming, to discuss the issue of home nursing.   Ms McGrane indicated that Ms Fleming had arranged a meeting with the Hospice to progress the issue and that the Department are pursuing with its Nursing Advisors also.  Ms McGrane informed Council that proposals for permanent long term care are being pursued and the Representative Groups and Consultative Council will be kept informed of progress made in this regard. 

It was suggested that a course for families / carers would be arranged specifically for members of representative groups and a maximum of 20 people could attend; each support group can nominate 5 members.  It was agreed that members of each Executive Committee would attend the course.  The Department will liaise with Our Lady’s Hospice in Harold’s Cross with regard to the course content. 

3.
Report of Working Group on Information 

(a) Information Booklet, Children’s Booklet and Information Day

The Chair thanked Ms Mary Rowe for the immense amount of work and effort that she put into creating and finalising the Information Booklet which was well received by all who attended the information day on 2 February 2002.  The general feed back for the day was that it worked well and that a second date is now scheduled for 12 October 2002.  Dr O’Farrelly commented on how well informed the patient group was and how they were very active in influencing change.

(b) Information Day: 12 October 2002
It was agreed that a small working group reporting to the Consultative Council would organise the information day and that each representative group could nominate one member and it did not necessarily have to be a member who is represented on the Consultative Council.  

Ms McGrane indicated that following the information day in February a member of a support group attended one of the speakers who provided a list of detoxification remedies.  It will be stressed that persons presenting at an Information Day are not endorsed by the Consultative Council or any of the support groups.  It was agreed that a disclaimer would be included on the programme for the information day on 12 October 2002.

4.
Report of Working Group regarding International Conference

The Chair indicated that progress was being made with regards to the provision of accommodation for the conference.  Speakers were in the process of being contacted with regards to the revised date. The conference website; www.hepc2003.com, is due to be launched later this week.  The website will include registration details and forms for the submission of abstracts. 

5.
Health Services Review

With regards to the review of the Health Services, Ms McGrane is in the process of drafting a tender document commissioning a user satisfaction survey and an assessment of the implementation of the recommendations contained in the Review.

Database

The Chair informed Council that Professor Hegarty had met with Dr O’Flanagan, NDSC, to discuss the issue of progressing a National Hepatitis C Database.

Consultants Committee

Ms O’Connor to contact Professor Hegarty with regards to placing the Consultants Committee as on ongoing item on the agenda of the Consultative Council.

4. Correspondence

(a) Letter from St Luke’s Hospital, Kilkenny in response to a letter from Positive Action 

A reply was received from St Luke's Hospital, Kilkenny in relation to the issue of the availability of a bed for persons with Hepatitis C.  The letter indicated that a 14 bed unit has opened in St Luke’s Hospital, Kilkenny and a bed accessible to patients with Hepatitis C is available as required.  A second bed will also be made available in urgent situations.  

Ms McGrane informed the Consultative Council that a member of Transfusion Positive who had bad experience in Tallaght Hospital and had written to the Council was unhappy with the response and wanted the staff member in question to be fired.  It was suggested that if the person had a complaint about a particular member of nursing staff then they should contact An Bord Altranais.

Positive Action indicated that a member was treated in an inappropriate manner in St Vincent’s Private Hospital and that they should have further details by the next meeting.  

The Chair indicated that the role of the Consultative Council was not to deal with individual issues but to ensure the organisation, delivery and confidentiality of services for persons with Hepatitis C and to ensure that the health services respond effectively to the changing needs of persons infected with Hepatitis C. 

5. Any other business

The Chair referred to the table in Appendix 3 at the back of the Health Strategy where the Consultative Council is omitted from the list of statutory bodies.   The Chair clarified that this list refers to statutory bodies that have to be audited. 

Documents circulated:

(i) Draft of Annual Report 2001
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